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I have talked with the Republican lead-
er about other things we wish to try to 
accomplish before we leave here during 
this spring period. 

f 

RECOGNITION OF THE MINORITY 
LEADER 

The ACTING PRESIDENT pro tem-
pore. The Republican leader is recog-
nized. 

f 

GUANTANAMO BAY 

Mr. MCCONNELL. Mr. President, to-
morrow night in Berlin, Attorney Gen-
eral Holder is scheduled to deliver a 
speech about the administration’s plan 
to shut down the detention facility at 
Guantanamo Bay by the arbitrary 
deadline of January 2010. 

Many Americans are skeptical of the 
administration’s decision to close 
Guantanamo before it has a plan to 
deal with the 240 terrorists who are 
currently housed there. And Americans 
were rightly alarmed by recent news 
reports that the administration is con-
sidering releasing some Guantanamo 
detainees into the U.S.—not to deten-
tion facilities, but directly into our 
neighborhoods. 

Aside from the question of why the 
Attorney General thinks a German au-
dience should hear about the adminis-
tration’s plans for Guantanamo before 
the American people do, there are a 
number of questions about the admin-
istration’s plan for releasing terrorists 
into the United States that I hope the 
Attorney General will address tomor-
row night. 

Queston No. 1: What is the legal basis 
for bringing these terrorist-trained de-
tainees to the United States, given 
that Federal law specifically forbids 
the entry of anyone who endorses or es-
pouses terrorism, has received terrorist 
training, or belongs to a terrorist 
group? That is U.S. law. 

Question No. 2: Can the administra-
tion guarantee the safety of the Amer-
ican people, particularly in the neigh-
borhoods where these terror-trained de-
tainees will live? 

Question No. 3: Will the residents of 
the communities where these men will 
be released be made aware of it? 

Question No. 4: Will these trained 
terrorists be allowed to travel freely 
anywhere in the United States? 

Question No. 5: What will their status 
be? Will they be allowed to stay here 
permanently? Will they be eligible for 
citizenship? Will they receive or be eli-
gible to receive taxpayer funding? Why 
did no other country agree to accept 
them? What threat do these men pose 
of returning to terrorist activities and 
what threat assessments have been 
conducted to evaluate whether these 
men will attack U.S. troops on the bat-
tlefield or Americans at Embassies 
abroad? 

There are now less than 300 days 
until the President’s Executive order 
mandates the closure of the secure de-
tention facility at Guantanamo and 

the transfer or release of its remaining 
detainees. I recognize the difficulty of 
the challenge these detainees present, 
but we shouldn’t let an arbitrary dead-
line and a desire to appease critics 
overseas lead to decisions that make 
American citizens less safe. 

I yield the floor. 
f 

RESERVATION OF LEADER TIME 

The ACTING PRESIDENT pro tem-
pore. Under the previous order, the 
leadership time is reserved. 

f 

EXECUTIVE SESSION 

NOMINATION OF KATHLEEN 
SEBELIUS, TO BE SECRETARY OF 
HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES 

The ACTING PRESIDENT pro tem-
pore. Under the previous order, the 
Senate will proceed to executive ses-
sion to consider the following nomina-
tion, which the clerk will report. 

The legislative clerk read the nomi-
nation of Kathleen Sebelius, of Kansas, 
to be Secretary of Health and Human 
Services. 

The ACTING PRESIDENT pro tem-
pore. Under the previous order, there 
will be 8 hours of debate equally di-
vided and controlled between the lead-
ers or their designees. 

The Senator from Montana is recog-
nized 

Mr. BAUCUS. Mr. President, the Sen-
ate confirmed the first member of 
President Obama’s Cabinet more than 3 
months ago. Today, we are here to fin-
ish the job. 

It has taken some time to get here. 
But now we have a great nominee to be 
Secretary of Health and Human Serv-
ices. 

Today, we will vote to confirm the 
nomination of Governor Kathleen 
Sebelius to be Secretary of HHS. She is 
the right person for the job. 

Governor Sebelius comes to us with a 
long list of qualifications. She is a true 
public servant. For more than 6 years, 
she has served as Governor of Kansas. 
For 8 years, she served as the Kansas 
Insurance Commissioner. And for 8 
years before that, she served in the 
Kansas State Legislature. 

Governor Sebelius has devoted a ca-
reer to serving the public. She under-
stands the legislative process. She un-
derstands the administrative process. 
And she has experience working with 
the private sector, too. Governor 
Sebelius has earned the respect of Re-
publicans and Democrats alike. 

Governor Sebelius knows a lot about 
health care. She is committed to pro-
tecting people and getting them the 
health care that they need. As Gov-
ernor, she worked hard to make sure 
that Kansans—especially kids—had ac-
cess to quality health insurance that 
they could afford. And as Insurance 
Commissioner, Governor Sebelius 
blocked a merger that would have 
made insurance unaffordable. 

In addition to protecting consumers, 
Governor Sebelius also recognizes the 
need to bring businesses together to 
make our health care system work. 

As Governor, she worked hard to 
make health care costs more manage-
able for businesses. And she worked to 
get more small businesses to offer 
health insurance coverage. Governor 
Sebelius doubled the small business tax 
credit. 

Governor Sebelius’ record shows that 
she approaches problems from all sides. 
She is prepared to try creative solu-
tions. She is forward-thinking. She is 
willing to work with everyone. And she 
is not afraid to lead—even when faced 
with difficult choices and resistance to 
change. That is just the kind of leader-
ship that we need in the Secretary of 
Health and Human Services. 

Governor Sebelius has proven that 
she is willing to work hard and it is a 
good thing because we have a lot of 
work to do. 

Our health care system is broken. We 
spend more than any other country on 
health care—more than $2.4 trillion an-
nually—and we don’t even cover all 
Americans. 

Forty-six million Americans lack 
health insurance, and another 25 mil-
lion Americans are underinsured—they 
have some coverage but not enough to 
keep their medical bills manageable. 
That is why medical debt contributes 
to half of all bankruptcies—affecting 
about 2 million people a year. 

American families are struggling to 
keep up with the high costs of health 
care. And American businesses are 
straining to absorb these rising costs 
while trying to stay competitive at 
home and abroad. 

The path that we are on is not sus-
tainable. We must inform our health 
care system and we must do it now. 
Failure to address problems in the 
health care system will undermine our 
efforts to restore the economy. 

We need a health care system that 
meets all of our needs. A high-per-
forming health care system would 
guarantee all Americans affordable, 
quality coverage no matter their age, 
health status, or medical history. 

Health care reform will help to sta-
bilize our economy and it will make 
sure that we are prepared to handle our 
long-term fiscal challenges. 

Congress has made a good start to-
ward reform. But there is still a long 
way to go. 

Last year, we in the Finance Com-
mittee started the process by holding 
ten different health reform hearings. 
We learned about the problems in our 
current system and started to develop 
solutions. 

In June, along with my colleague 
CHUCK GRASSLEY, I hosted a day-long 
health care summit for the Finance 
Committee at the Library of Congress. 

We engaged our colleagues in the 
process early on. In November, I re-
leased a white paper, ‘‘A Call to Ac-
tion,’’ to outline my vision for health 
care reform. Since then, I have been 
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